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Hello everyone. I’m Eleanor Smith, UNISON President.  It’s a great pleasure to be with you today.

As well as being UNISON President, I work as a theatre nurse in the English National Health Service, the NHS.

The purpose of my presentation today is to highlight some of the major issues affecting the NHS in England, what this might mean in the future, and how this could be a forerunner of changes in Canada – and elsewhere for that matter.

Unfortunately many of the central tenets of English healthcare reform have been exported over the past ten years, so we are only too aware of the responsibility we have to resist the growth of the market and privatisation at the expense of the public service ethos.

And our campaigns against these damaging plans will have much in common as well.

By way of background our NHS remains a massively popular part of life in the UK: an institution that continues to enjoy satisfaction levels that most private companies would kill for, and that stands out as a beacon of social solidarity.

The NHS is roughly equivalent to your Medicare system. It is a universal national system funded publicly from direct taxation and still largely delivered by public sector bodies. Care remains free at the point of need

But in recent years public delivery has been increasingly under threat.

Many of the reforms will be ones that you recognise:

· public private partnerships whereby private companies build hospitals and provide ongoing maintenance and supplies – similar to your P3 health care projects

· buying treatments from privately provided treatment centres, initially to provide extra capacity for the NHS but then explicitly to challenge public provision

· more contracting out – particularly with local community services

· a market system of Payment By Results in which money follows the patient similar to your Activity Based Funding

· and moves away from the nationally organised focus of the NHS with greater autonomy granted to hospitals to break away from central control.

To their shame, these were all initiatives that were started or accelerated under the previous Labour administration in the UK.

UNISON fought these developments every step of the way and in fact the actual amount of private sector intrusion into the NHS remains small: only about 5 per cent of all NHS-funded procedures are carried out by private providers.

But the scale of the challenge has massively increased since the UK general election last year, with the new Conservative-dominated coalition government mounting a massive attack on our NHS.

To begin with there is a real problem with funding.

You face the renewal of your 2004 Health Care Accord with major implications for Medicare. 

In England, despite a complete lack of any calculations behind the policy, the NHS is expected to make £20 billion of so-called “efficiency savings” by 2015 – roughly equivalent to 32 billion Canadian dollars and around a fifth of the entire NHS budget.

Put simply, this level of cuts just cannot be achieved.

We are already beginning to see universality undermined, with open rationing of healthcare taking place.

To begin with, this was restricted to more cosmetic treatments, or procedures to treat things such as obesity or infertility for particular patients.  But now it is far more widespread and means that items such as hip and knee surgery are even being delayed or cancelled on the NHS – patients are being encouraged to pay and go private instead.

The government has made it immeasurably harder to make savings by breaking its promise of no more top-down reorganisations.

It has embarked upon the largest structural upheaval the NHS has experienced in its 63 year history.

The Health and Social Care Bill, which seeks to bring about these changes, is currently 10 months into its legislative passage with no prospect of completing its journey any time soon.

The main reason for this is that the Bill imposes a wholesale competitive free-for-all on the NHS.

The problems with the government’s reform programme are many:

· responsibility for the bulk of the NHS budget will pass to new commissioning groups of family doctors and away from local and regional NHS bodies

· the NHS will be based on economic regulation with a regulator tasked with preventing anti-competitive behaviour and enforcing UK and European competition law in the style of the privatised rail and utilities in the UK

· accountability will be reduced with responsibility for the NHS placed at arms length from politicians and Parliament in a bid to shield them from the fallout from cuts and reorganisations

· private companies will be encouraged into a far greater delivery of services but will also increasingly be brought in to advise on the design and make-up of health services

· and, as waiting times begin to increase in England, private patients that pay for their care will find it easier to jump the queues at NHS hospitals.

The plans are widely regarded as the biggest threat to our NHS since it began in 1948. Taken together they have the potential to dismantle our health service’s founding principles of universality, equity and care being free at the point of need.
Underlying much of this reform agenda is the ideological conviction that only the private sector can bring innovation and save money.  This persists despite a growing number of major healthcare privatisation failures...

Contracting out of home care in England has hit crisis point with our largest private provider Southern Cross having collapsed.  Many hospitals with PFI schemes are finding themselves in serious financial trouble, exploding the myth that public private partnerships save money or transfer risk.  All issues that I know will be familiar to you.
The challenge for UNISON has been to challenge this consensus and attempt firstly to engage public opinion and then to sway it in our direction.

The plans are incredibly complex and the government got a relatively easy ride in the media when they first came out. UNISON was one of very few dissenting voices at the time and it has been a struggle to popularise our message and win support.

But we have done this through a number of means:

· Firstly by getting our responses out first to the media and opinion formers with the aim of influencing the submissions and campaigns of other organisations.

· Secondly by being creative with the way we communicate our messages – we have made great use of social media and produced short film parodies to make our point. We even commissioned a rapper to pour scorn on the Health Minister!

· And thirdly, something that I know you are big on as well, we have worked tirelessly to build alliances as far and wide as possible.

I understand you refer to your alliances as “Coalitions”. Unfortunately given that we have the Coalition Government, the “C” word has become a non-starter for us, so we’ll just call them allies from now on!

One of the problems we have – and that I am sure you experience also – is being labelled as the “usual suspects”:  “they would say that wouldn’t they.”

So we have made a point of branching out and doing a lot more work with mainstream charities and those representing marginalised or vulnerable groups. Some of whom we had worked with before, but many of whom we had not.

We pulled together large roundtable meetings of charities and non-government organisations to give them a forum to air grievances – of which it turned out there were many!

It wasn’t long before these organisations became sufficiently emboldened to put their heads above the parapet and start making interventions that received more media coverage than we were ever likely to.

This was in many ways a thankless task, with little public credit for the work we did – but it achieved the goal of raising the profile and getting critical voices into the debate.

By April last year, the crescendo of criticism from UNISON, other unions, the medical profession, charities, politicians and the media led to the government announcing an unprecedented pause in the legislative passage of the Bill.

It has to be said that the changes that came about as a result of this were disappointing. The Bill received a fresh barrage of criticism earlier this month when it cleared its first hurdle in our upper House of Lords. The signs are that more concessions will be made by the government, although these are unlikely to be sufficient.

But if nothing else our campaigning has helped to discredit the government’s handling of the health service. The NHS remains the most popular institution in the UK and should therefore provide a massive electoral headache for our government at the next general election.

So as our fight continues, I want to pass on solidarity from all at UNISON for the battles that you are involved in and those that are yet to come.

I understand there was a piece in “The Globe and Mail” in the last week suggesting that Canadian public sector unions should be wiped out!  This type of attack is familiar to us as well, particularly as we prepare for the largest strike action we have ever taken over pensions. 

And there will be many lessons for us both to learn from the approaches to healthcare reform and union reactions to it.
CUPE and UNISON have worked well together in the past on health issues and I am sure we will continue to do so in the future.
Sharing our experiences and successes has arguably never been more important.

So all the best with the rest of your meeting and the National Convention to follow.

Thank you.
